
UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL 
STUDY SESSION 

5th Floor of City Hall 
6801 Delmar 

March 6, 2017 
5:30 p.m. 

 
 

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
The City Council Study Session was held in Council Chambers on the fifth floor of City 
Hall, on Monday, March 6, 2017.  Mayor Welsch called the Study Session to order at 
5:31 p.m.  In addition, the following members of Council were present: 
 

   Councilmember Rod Jennings 
   Councilmember Paulette Carr  
   Councilmember Steven McMahon 
   Councilmember Terry Crow 
   Councilmember Michael Glickert; (arrived at 5:46)                                
    Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson 
 

Also in attendance was Interim City Manager, Charles Adams, Chief of Police, Larry 
Hampton, and Finance Director, Tina Charumilind.  
 
Hearing no requests to amend the agenda, Mayor Welsch proceeded as 
follows: 

 
AGENDA 
(Requested by Mayor Welsch and Councilmember Glickert) 

1. Financial update on the Temporary Police Facility, the Annex renovations, and 
funding possibilities  
 

Mayor Welsch stated she and Councilmember Glickert asked for this Study Session in 
order to restart the discussion about the future of the Police Department.  So the first 
thing she would like to do is ask staff if they would address some of the questions raised 
by several members of Council regarding the costs associated with the temporary 
facility.   
 
Mr. Adams stated staff created the roadmap found in each member's packet, depicting 
the chain of events and costs associated with construction of the Temporary Police 
Facility.  
 
Page 1 - Estimated Remediation Costs of the Annex.  The initial estimate provided to 
Council for remediation of this building was $500,000. 
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Page 2 - Actual Remediation Costs.  The Annex is a 100 + year-old building with 
extensive water damage that exacerbated the City's remediation efforts. Supplemental 
inspections revealed extensive structural damage to the interior of the building; 
structural damage to the exterior related to water erosion, an inoperable HVAC system, 
and environmental hazards associated with mold, lead, and asbestos.  It was also noted 
that prior to the commencement of remediation a majority of the floors and pipes would 
have to be removed.  The inclusion of these items increased the cost to $2,472.00; 
minus the initial estimate of $500,000, resulting in an actual cost projection of $1,972.00.  
 The annex was condemned in February, and thereafter, due to health and safety 
reasons, a Circuit Court Judge issued an Order giving the City three months to relocate 
its employees to a safe environment.   
 
Page 3 - ModSpace.  The City engaged the services of ModSpace, a modular 
construction company, who agreed to expedite construction of the Temporary Police 
Facility to meet the 90-day deadline that had been ordered.   ModSpace leased the 
building to the City, brought in out-of-state employees and worked extended hours.  The 
twenty-two individual buildings as they exist today house 100 employees; a Traffic 
Violation Bureau, Municipal Court, Evidence Room and Dispatch Center, which all meet 
the specifications required to achieve full accreditation.   
 
Page 5 - Incidentals.  Page 5; which is actually page 7, provides a detailed listing of the 
expenditures associated with the incidentals required for the operation of this facility.   
The following represent a sample of the items illustrated on the list: 

• Office furnishings 
• Alarm systems 
• Sprinkler system 
• Reinstall of dispatch center 
• Relocation of 911 Service 
• Dismantle & install of lockers and jail cells 
• Install of voice recorders 
• Disconnection and reinstallation of camera system 
• Installation of data networks 
• Electrical wiring & fiber optics 
• Backup generator (owned by the City) 

 
The temporary facility is still connected to the City's IT Department, which eliminated 
additional cost, and some items were paid for by the bond Issue for the new 800 
megahertz system.   
 The monthly installment for leasing the facility is $98,380 for the first two years and 
approximately $11,000 for the third year.  Commencing with year four, the City will only 
be responsible for maintenance and upkeep.  The City also has a three-year lease for 
the land, with monthly payments of $6,667.00. 
 
Councilmember Smotherson stated during a tour of the facility he noticed the building 
had started to settle, causing some of the hallways to split.   
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Is the cost to repair those hallways covered under the ModSpace leasing contract, or 
will that be an additional cost to the City?   
 
Mr. Adams stated that the hallways had been added to the punch list for ModSpace 
requiring them to make the appropriate repairs.  Chief of Police, Larry Hampton 
confirmed that ModSpace had been notified of the problem.   
 
Councilmember Crow stated that as Council moves forward to consider the ultimate 
destination of the Police Department, he would like a confirmation that the current facility 
was indeed functional for the foreseeable future and met the health and safety needs of 
the City's employees and residents?   Chief Hampton stated that in spite of the fact 
some of their areas had been reduced, he would agree that the facility was functional, 
and provides all the essentials necessary to ensure accreditation and the safety of 
citizens and employees. 
 
Mr. Adams stated the reductions in space were a result of trying to reduce the costs 
associated with the relocation.   And while the City is in compliance with local and state 
regulations, the reduction of jail space does prohibit the Department from retaining 
prisoners for the length of time prescribed by the Senate Bill established two years ago.  
 
Mayor Welsch stated she had received a letter from a citizen inquiring about the 
difference between the two-year lease for rental of the facility and the three-year lease 
for the land.  However, she was curious whether Mr. Warsaw had expressed any 
interest in extending the lease?  Mr. Adams stated Mr. Warsaw had not expressed an 
interest in extending the lease, nor has the City inquired about an extension since the 
hope is that a decision regarding a permanent facility would have been achieved by year 
three.   
 
Councilmember Glickert asked if the Police Department and the Department of 
Community Development were working together in pursuit of real estate for the new 
facility?  Both Mr. Adams and Chief Hampton agreed that going forward, the two entities 
would be working together.    
 
Mayor Welsch asked staff if they would provide Council with a summary of the various 
financing mechanisms to be considered going forward.  She noted that although she is 
not aware of any scheduled proposals, the Superintendent had informed her of the 
School District's intent to explore several financing options.   
 
Finance Director, Tina Charumilind stated in 2014 the City had an AA+ bond rating, 
which is contingent on the ability to maintain over 60% of budgeted expenditures in 
reserve funds year-after-year.  The fund reserve at the end of FY2016 was 8.5 million 
dollars.  During the second quarter of FY2017, some of those funds were transferred, 
and in this current quarter rental of the police facility was added as an unanticipated 
expenditure not included in the 2017 budget.  Today, the projected fund reserve is close 
to 6 million dollars which is equivalent to 26% of the budgeted expenditures.  This 6 
million dollars is in addition to the 7 million dollars Council has already set aside for the 
police facility.  Ms. Charumilind stated the financing options available for renovation or 
new construction are as follows: 
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General Obligation Bonds (GO).  The GO Bond requires voter approval since it 
impacts residential property taxes.   
GO Bonds also offer a lower interest rate than certificates since monies derived from 
property taxes are considered to be a guaranteed revenue stream.  Ms. Charumilind 
stated although there is still a need to determine the total dollar amount to be borrowed, 
in her opinion, the GO Bond represents the most realistic option.  Information identifying 
cities that have been successful in the passage of GO Bonds over the past year was 
provided to Council.   
 
Certificates of Participation (COP).  Typically COP(s) are used for new construction 
where the building is used as collateral, and their interest rate is slightly higher than a 
GO Bond.   
 
Special Obligation Bonds.  This bond does not require voter approval or that new 
construction be used as collateral.  The interest rate for this bond is slightly higher than 
a COP. 
 Ms. Charumilind stated the rule of thumb is that with a reasonable rate for the COP or 
Special Bond the City would incur interest of about one-third of the principal amount 
borrowed. 
 
Status of Current Debt 

• COP Series 2012 used to refund the City's 2003 & 2004 COP(s).  This refunding 
saved the City approximately $700,000. The Series 2012 was used for parks, 
Centennial Commons, and a parking garage.  Approximately 2 million dollars is 
owed on the Series 2012, which is paid out of the Capital Improvement Sales Tax 
Fund, Park and Stormwater Sales Tax Fund, and revenue from the parking 
garage.  The estimated date of expiration is 2020.   

• In 2005 the City took out a Special Obligation Bond in the amount of $700,000 to 
renovate City Hall.  At that time the interest rate was 4 to 4.5%, totaling almost 
$350,000.  The balance remaining on this Bond is $200,000. 

 
Mayor Welsch asked if the City had the option of putting a GO Bond on the ballot for a 
vote this year?  Ms. Charumilind stated it could be added to either the April or November 
election ballot.   
 
Councilmember Carr asked if 57% voter approval was required for passage of the GO 
Bond if it was placed on the ballot in April or November?  Ms. Charumilind stated that 
was correct.  Councilmember Carr asked if 67% voter approval was required for a 
special election?  Ms. Charumilind stated that was also correct. 
 
Councilmember Crow stated there were a couple of things that needed to be put into 
perspective.  Based on where this community is at this point in time, the reality is that a 
vote by Council to participate in either a COP or Special Bond Obligation would not be 
an appropriate action.   It's clear that the last two bond issues have been unsuccessful, 
so in his opinion, the key component for success is the implementation of an extensive 
public engagement process.   
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He stated this is one of those times where Council could learn from the School District, 
who has a much better track record with bond issues than the City does.   
 Councilmember Crow stated he also believes Council has a lot of dust that needs to 
settle moving forward and thinks this is a process that should be managed by a full-time, 
permanent City Manager who can own this from beginning to end.   
He stated it is incumbent upon Council to truly put their arms around this and attempt to 
restore the lack of faith being demonstrated, by allowing everyone an opportunity to ask 
questions and gain a thorough understanding of each phase of this development.  
Council is the issue, which means there is a need to take a more discerning look at how 
this body attempts to move forward.  Councilmember Crow stated perhaps 
Councilmember McMahon has a better feel for this, but without active public 
engagement, he does not believe residents of the 1st Ward would approve such a large 
bond issue solely based on their lack of confidence in Council's ability to handle the 
financial matters of this City.  So he thinks Council should take its time and get a feel for 
where their constituents stand on this issue. 
 
Councilmember McMahon concurred with Councilmember Crow's comments, and 
added that since it appears, at least at this point in time, that the City will be building a 
new facility, one question that will probably be asked is what is the City going to do with 
the Annex?  In order to have a clear and complete picture Council needs to know the 
answer to that question prior to any engagement with the community.  So that's 
something that Council needs to be cognizant of as it moves forward because not 
having an answer will only create more doubt and questions. 
 
Mayor Welsch stated she hopes her colleagues had an opportunity to review the report 
by Historic Preservation where they discuss setting up a citizen's committee to look at 
the various options for the Annex and Old Library Building, once Council gives them the 
go ahead.   
 
Councilmember Carr stated she felt like the previous process had been manipulated.  
There were two different reports, both said build new, but there was a substantial 
difference in their cost estimates.  In addition, it was difficult to get the then City 
Manager to allow Council to interact in an effective manner by asking the right 
questions.  If fact, her question was never answered, and it's still a lingering question for 
her constituents today; "How do we maximize what we have and what will it cost?"  This 
building everyone is sitting in and the Annex are in her Ward, and her constituents are 
very concerned about abandoning the City's historic buildings without an honest look.   
  

So who is going to manage this project?  Councilmember Carr stated she agrees with  
Councilmember Crow's suggestion regarding the need for a professional manager 
because this is a project she hopes will be in existence for a hundred years.  Initiation of 
a national search process will be discussed at the next City Council Meeting, which 
should take about three to four months to complete.  She stated her understanding is 
that every member of Council had received an email from Mr. Frank Ollendorff; who as 
the former City Manager of U City, possesses experience that no one at this table has.   
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Mr. Ollendorff also states the need for an experienced and professional City Manager to 
take responsibility for this project by participating in the site selection and orientation, 
alternative studies, financing options; building details; construction oversight, and public 
involvement that leads to a determination of how to wrap this package so that the public 
understands why the City is making the choices it's making and generates buy-in.   
She stated Council has to be honest about what they are going to do, and as a result, 
she does not view this as a major time delay.   
 Councilmember Carr stated in her opinion, the first step needs to finding an 
experienced City Manager, and that is where she is going to put her efforts.  That 
doesn't mean Council should ignore this project, it means that making a final decision or 
even coming close to a final decision, should not happen without the benefit of having a 
permanent City Manager.   
 
Mayor Welsch stated she is in favor of the COP option since the City has already 
established a process for paying off the certificates inherited from the previous 
administration.  In the very near future, residents may be presented with bond issues for 
the Uniformed Pension Plan and School District, so her preference would be not to add 
an additional tax burden on residents who already believe U City is one of the highest 
taxed municipalities in the region; (current taxes are in the upper-middle-class range).    
 Six members of this Council voted to hire Mr. Adams as Interim City Manager, with the 
understanding that he possessed the qualifications to do the job.  And despite what Mr. 
Ollendorff suggests, the City Manager does not oversee the day-to-day construction of a 
facility such as this.  However, if Council is concerned about oversight, then what is 
regularly done in the construction industry is to hire a construction rep to represent the 
City's interest on the site.  Mr. Ollendorff was not involved in the day-to-day activities of 
renovating City Hall, and although most managers will have insight with respect to 
funding mechanisms, the vast majority do not have extensive experience in building 
construction.    
 Mayor Welsch stated that while it is correct that the last bond issue was unsuccessful, 
there was very active opposition which some of her colleagues were involved in.  And 
her belief is that it's easier to raise money for kids than it is for people and buildings.  
Irregardless of residents' appreciation for the work they perform in this community, they 
do not have a personal relationship with police officers.  So, if a GO Bond was 
proposed, she does not think its failure would be a result of residents' lack of confidence 
in this administration's fiscal aptitude since this is the administration that was 
instrumental in the City's AA+ bond rating.    
 Mayor Welsch stated in her opinion, both the Chiodini and Ross & Baruzzini reports 
were prepared in a professional manner.  And the Ross & Baruzzini report made it very 
clear that the increased costs were related to a rebound in the construction industry for 
this region, making it harder to find contractors willing to take on this type of 
construction, and the fact that as of January 1st, the nationwide price of steel had 
increased.  She stated she understands her colleagues' desire to ensure public 
engagement, but her belief is that Mr. Adams is well positioned to design such a 
program.   
 
Councilmember Smotherson thanked Tina, Charles, and Larry for preparing the 
information presented at tonight's session.   
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He stated that based on his recollection, a motion had previously been made to apply for 
a COP, and that motion had failed.  So according to Council's Rules, it cannot be 
reconsidered again, for one year.    
Councilmember Smotherson stated he did not understand how Council could move 
forward without any knowledge or information about the cost of acquiring the land 
needed for this facility. 
 
Councilmember McMahon stated since he and his wife were pretty involved, he's not 
sure that getting a bond issue passed for a school district located in a community where 
many people send their kids to private schools, and actively campaign that the district 
takes too much of their money, is an easy sell.  So, if you look at the City's bond issue 
and compare the percentage by which it failed to the District's 70% passage, he thinks it 
might have more to do with how the messages were conveyed.  But, to say it was easy 
is really not fair to the folks who did all that work.   
 
Councilmember Crow stated if Council decides to utilize the option of a bond issue there 
will be a need for a little more transparency as it relates to the budget and deficit 
spending.  Citizens have been lectured far too long about the wonderful work of the 
previous Council, but now it's time to own up to the fact that there's a difference between 
submitting a balanced budget and then amending it on an annual basis to create deficit 
spending.  He stated he's certain that the Mayor would be happy to utilize a COP; which 
doesn't require a vote by the public because the track record of this Council on public 
votes under her leadership have been dismal.    
 Councilmember Crow stated he's also grown weary of being lectured about hiring 
practices associated with the City Manager, especially since the last time the need 
arose only one interview was conducted.  So the Mayor's comments about her 
experience of hiring a City Manager really speak for itself.   
 He stated that the comments espoused by Councilmember McMahon were absolutely 
correct.  And yet, the District continues to pass bond issue after bond issue.  Citizens 
are engaged and fully aware of the need for a Police Station.  The problem is the 
credibility of this Council.  And that means that Council must have its house in order 
before they go out and ask taxpayers for the single biggest voice and vote of trust they 
have; 10 to 15 million dollars over a twenty-year period of time.    
 
Councilmember Glickert stated historically, U City has supported school bond issues, 
because he can only remember two that failed.  Unfortunately, DESI just released its 
report which indicates that this District has lost another 128 students.  So that's 
something that Council should also be cognizant of.  Councilmember Glickert concurred 
with Councilmember Smotherson's recitation of the rules.  But since Council made the 
rule, they can also change the rule.    
 
Councilmember Carr stated that in fact, Councilmember Glickert had made the rule in 
order to remove an item requested by herself and Councilmember Crow off the agenda.   
Which, by the way, he had no right to do.  So she's sorry, but Council is not going to 
change that rule because it's important for Councilmember Glickert to understand that 
he cannot silence the voice of some people and leave the microphone on to hear his 
own voice.   
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Councilmember Carr agreed that Council did have an image problem.   
However, if this issue is handled in the right manner, she would be willing to help sell 
this proposal, because she has been able to maintain a good record.  But her questions 
have to be answered.   
And just so everyone is aware, during her audiotaped interview with Mike Shea from 
Ross & Baruzzini, he informed her, in no uncertain terms, that he was not going to 
construct this building based on the wishes of one Council member.  Yet, all she had 
done was come to the interview with a list of questions.  This is one of those times that 
in order to be successful Council will have to be together.  You can't go off in a private 
room Mayor, and make all the decisions, or allow the City Manager to make all of the 
decisions, and then bring them to Council with 48 hours notice of a bond issue being 
placed on the ballot.  And if need be, she will work against the option of a COP, because 
this is also one of those times when the people of U City have a right to speak up and 
say what they want.  And if Council does it the right way, it will be an easy sell. 
 
Mayor Welsch stated obviously, Council will proceed however the majority decides.    
So, she would welcome any member of Council who wants to take the lead and start the 
process, to step up to the plate and do it.  And that includes the requests for more 
citizen input.  Any of her colleagues who spoke up tonight about the need to ensure 
community engagement, should step up and start working with the Interim City Manager 
to determine what that process should look like and get it going.   But instead, Council 
wants four to six months to hire a new City Manager, who will need several months to 
get up to speed, and several additional months to get more public input, which all adds 
up to a long delay for doing what needs to be done for U City's Police Department and 
citizens.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Hearing no additional questions or comments, Mayor Welsch adjourned the Study 
Session at 6:28 p.m. 
 
 
 
Larette Reese 
Interim City Clerk 
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